
Board meetings are held at 
Bellevue City Hall, which is
located at:

Bellevue City Hall
Room IE-108
450 110th Avenue NE
Bellevue, WA 98004

Directions from I-405 north 
or southbound:

• Take the NE 4th Street exit
• Head west on NE 4th Street
• Turn right onto 110th Avenue NE.
• Proceed ½ block on 110th Avenue NE 
 and turn right, into the entrance of 
 Bellevue City Hall's visitor parking lot.

Cascade Water Alliance    |    425.453.0930     |    contact@cascadewater.org    |    www.cascadewater.org

Water for
and

today...
tomorrow

Cascade Water Alliance
Board Meeting Minutes

January 2007 - December 2007

January 24, 2007 Download PDF >

February 28, 2007 Download PDF >

March 28, 2007 Download PDF >

April 25, 2007 Download PDF >

May 23, 2007 Download PDF >

June 27, 2007 Download PDF >

July 25, 2007 Download PDF >

August 22, 2007 Download PDF >

September 17, 2007 Download PDF >

September 26, 2007 Download PDF >

October 24, 2007 Download PDF >

November 14, 2007 Download PDF >

December 19, 2007 Download PDF >





Page 1 of 5 


MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


MAY 23, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:34 PM the Chair announced an Executive Session to last approximately 1 hour to consult 
with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement discussions. 


The Executive Session was adjourned and the regular meeting reconvened at 4:27 PM. 
 
ROLL CALL  


At 4:30 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or 
Alternate Board Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of 
Issaquah, the City of Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer 
District, Skyway Water and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a 
quorum.    


 
CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on April 25, 2007  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jim 
Haggerton and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Resolution No. 2007-01, for the purpose of adopting a preferred alternative route for the 
Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline 


Cascade issued the final Environmental Impact Statement for the Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline 
(TCP) on April 26, 2007.  The FEIS identifies a preferred alternative route for the pipeline.  
The resolution authorizes construction and operation of the TCP as described in the FEIS. 


A motion to adopt Resolution No. 2007-01 with a change in verbiage was made by Lloyd 
Warren, seconded by Joe Forkner and unanimously approved.  Section 2 was changed as 
follows:  “The Board authorizes and directs the General Manager to take all action 
necessary and lawful to prepare contracts for the design and construction of the Preferred 
Alternative for the Tacoma-Cascade Pipeline”. 


A Press Release will be distributed to announce this major achievement. 


B. Resolution No. 2007-02, for the purpose of conservation goal setting 


In order to assist its Members in complying with the provisions of the Washington Municipal 
Water Law and in compliance with provisions of the Interlocal Contract, Cascade adopted 
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water conservation policies in December 2006 and developed a base conservation program 
for Members.  The resolution establishes a conservation savings goal for Cascade through 
2014, provides for Board review of the conservation program annually (during the budget 
process) and requires Cascade to provide annual conservation savings information to 
Members. 


A motion to adopt Resolution No. 2007-02 was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Lloyd 
Warren and unanimously approved. 


C. Consideration of a Memorandum of Understanding and Letter of Understanding with the 
Washington State Department of Transportation 


An MOU and LOU between Cascade and the State Department of Transportation have 
been developed outlining cooperative activities associated with construction of the 
Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline in the right-of-way of State Route 900.  Both documents were 
included with the May Board package. 


A motion to authorize the execution of a Memorandum of Understanding and Letter of 
Understanding with the Washington State Department of Transportation was made by Joe 
Forkner, seconded by Jon Ault and unanimously approved. 


D. Acquisition of the Struble property 


The Struble property has been identified as necessary for the construction and operation of 
the Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline.  The negotiated purchase price and other conditions of the 
acquisition were discussed during the Executive Session. 


A motion to authorize acquisition of the Struble property including waiver of feasibility 
contingency, conversion of Earnest Money Note to cash and purchase and closing on the 
property was made by John Marchione, seconded by Jim Lauinger and unanimously 
approved. 


E. Consideration of a Service Contract with Lacy and Par, Inc. for the Residential Showerhead 
Program 


Cascade, in partnership with Seattle City Light, Puget Sound Energy and Seattle Public 
Utilities will implant a Home Energy and Water Saver Kit Distribution Program in 2007.  The 
kit offers free water saving showerheads and faucet aerators to residential customers.  The 
Service Agreement terminates on December 31, 2007 and includes a “not to exceed” 
compensation amount of $54,511.65.  The program and contract amount are consistent with 
the adopted conservation programs included in the 2007 Budget.  The Service Agreement 
and Scope of work were included with the May Board package. 


A motion to authorize execution of the Service Contract with Lacy and Par, Inc. for the 
Residential Showerhead Program was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jim Lauinger 
and unanimously approved. 


It was noted that Residential Showerhead Program will be promoted by TV and radio 
advertising.  A discussion ensued regarding possible demand vs. projections and codes.  
Mike Brent will research current codes and report back to the Board. 


F. Consideration of a Service Contract with Watershed LLC for the Residential Irrigation Audit 
Program 


The conservation programs included in the 2007 Budget provide for continuation of the 
Residential Irrigation Audit program.  For the past three years, this program has been very 
successfully conducted through a service agreement with Watershed LLC.  The service 
agreement with Watershed LLC is the same as the agreement for previous years and 
includes a “not to exceed” compensation amount of $45,000. 
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A motion to authorize execution of the Service Contract with Watershed LLC for the 
Residential Irrigation Audit Program was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jim Lauinger 
and unanimously approved. 


 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


No specific report. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Resource Planning Committee met jointly with the Finance Committee on May 10.  The 
items discussed were: 


• Status and content of Membership Audits – A number of issues were discussed and 
assigned to staff to develop alternate approaches for resolution.   


• Conservation Goal Setting – refer to Action Item B 


• CWSP Process with King County – Draft documents to initiate the CWSP process 
were reviewed and discussed. 


• Pipeline Procurement Strategy – Vanir Construction Management (Vanir) provided a 
briefing for the joint committees on alternatives identified during the value 
engineering process that may save project schedule and/or reduce project cost.  One 
alternative is the pre-purchase of pipe for the TCP.  Additional work must be done to 
fully evaluate this alternative and the Committee recommends that Vanir be 
authorized to continue to develop the pre-purchase option.  The Board concurred, 
and a contract amendment for Vanir to include this activity will be prepared for the 
June Board Meeting.  A memorandum summarizing the Proposed Material 
Procurement Strategy was included with the May Board package.   


C. Membership Committee 


No specific report. 


D. Finance Committee 


In addition to the items discussed jointly with the Planning Committee, the preliminary 2008 
Budget and Rates and Charges have been under development and are being reviewed by 
Member staff and the Committee.  The Preliminary 2008 Budget and Rates and Charges will 
be presented to the Board at the June Meeting. 


Benson & McLaughlin is in the process of completing the independent audit for 2006.   


E. Public Affairs Committee 


The Committee met on May 17 to discuss the next steps for initiating a discussion with 
legislators regarding Cascade eminent domain authority, public outreach needs related to 
the Lake Tapps water rights, settlement discussions and Lake Tapps acquisition from Puget, 
the public outreach plan for the TCP construction and a scheduled event to kick off the 
showerhead replacement program on June 6, which will include Mayors Nickels and 
Degginger. 
 
The 2006 Annual Report is complete and is available on Cascade’s website.  Copies will be 
distributed to all Members. 
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GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


Legal Counsel suggested amending Cascade’s ByLaws to revise the $25,000 restriction on 
expenditures which may be authorized by the General Manager, in order to manage 
administration of the Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline project.  An amendment will be drafted for 
Board review. 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
May Board package. 


 
NEW BUSINESS 


The Muckleshoot Indian Tribe has proposed a joint effort with Cascade to monitor Lake Tapps 
water quality during the summer.  Cascade is also interested in working with the Puyallup Tribe 
of Indians on water quality monitoring.  A proposal for funding 2007 Lake Tapps water quality 
monitoring is being developed and will be presented to the Board for consideration.    


 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 5:52 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 
 
NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


June 27, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Joyce Clark, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
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Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 
Pat Brodin 
Joel Gordon 
Jim Gross 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
Sheldon Lynne 
Dan Olson 
Mike Ruark 
Betty Spieth 
Kris Turschmid 
Scott Thomasson 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


OCTOBER 24, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:35 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, announced an Executive Session to last approximately 30 
minutes to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement 
discussions. 


 
REGULAR MEETING  


At 4:05 PM the Chair called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 
Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the City of 
Kirkland, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway Water and Sewer District and 
the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


Rosemarie Ives arrived at 4:32 PM, representing the City of Redmond. 


 
CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held September 26, 2007 


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Resolution No. 2007-04, Adopting Rates and Charges for 2008 


To support the proposed activities and expenditures for 2008, Cascade must establish 
appropriate Rates and Charges.  The Board adopted the Regional Capital Facilities Charge 
for 2008 in September 2007 (Resolution No. 2007-03).  The 2008 Rates and Charges have 
been reviewed by the Finance Committee, which recommends approval. 


A motion to approve Resolution No. 2007-04 was made by Jim Haggerton, seconded by 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


B. Resolution No. 2007-05, Adopting a Budget for 2008 


The 2008 Budget identifies sources and amounts of anticipated revenue and allocates 
revenues to various Funds.  Expenditures from the Funds will support Cascade’s anticipated 
activities during 2008.  An overview and summary of the 2008 Budget was included with the 
October Board package.  The 2008 Budget has been reviewed by the Finance Committee, 
which recommends approval. 
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A motion to approve Resolution No. 2007-05 was made by Jim Haggerton, seconded by 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


C. Consideration of Amendment 3 to HDR Contract 1 (Contract No. 2004-03) 


The Amendment to Contract 1 will include work on SEPA for the Lake Tapps Water Right 
Report of Examination (Task 207) and review of on the Lake Tapps Reservoir Draft Report 
of Examination (Task 209).  In both Tasks HDR will provide support to Inslee Best Doezie & 
Ryder, P.S. (Inslee Best), as directed by Cascade and Inslee Best, in the preparation of the 
necessary SEPA documents and provide technical comments on the Lake Tapps Reservoir 
Draft Report of Examination to the Washington Department of Ecology.  The existing Task 
207 budget will increase from $63,000 to $200,000; Task 209 will be a new task with a 
budget of $57,000. 


A motion authorizing the General Manager to execute an amendment to HDR Contract 1 
(Contract No. 2004-03), increasing the Task 209 budget from $63,000 to $200,000; adding 
Task 209 (with a budget of $57,000) for ongoing efforts related to SEPA for the Lake Tapps 
Water Right Report of Examination and extending the term of the contract to March 30, 
2008 was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jim Haggerton and unanimously approved. 


D. 2008 Legislative Agenda 


In an effort to build and strengthen relationships with legislators, position Cascade for capital 
funding opportunities, and strengthen Cascade’s ability as a regional water supplier, the 
Public Affairs Committee has developed a 2008 Legislative Agenda (LA) which was emailed 
prior to and distributed at the meeting.  The LA urges legislators to continue their support of 
Cascade’s mission to provide a safe, reliable and clean water supply to Members today and 
into the future.  The Public Affairs Committee recommends adoption of the LA. 


A motion to adopt the 2008 Legislative Agenda was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


E. Execute final option on the Ford property 


In November 2006, Cascade entered in an agreement to purchase the Ford property and 
has exercised options related to that purchase.  The final option period ends in November 
2007.  Based on the information presented during the Executive Session, motion to 
authorize the General Manager to execute its right to purchase the Ford property was made 
by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee  


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Committee has been meeting with King County personnel to discuss the pipeline 
franchise.  Representatives from King County gave a presentation at the Board Meeting on 
the process and status of Cascade’s pipeline franchise.  A copy of the PowerPoint 
presentation was distributed at the meeting. 


The Committee also discussed the issue of Independent Supply production requirements, 
which are to be incorporated into the Membership Audits.  A paper outlining the issues and 
policy issues was included with the October Board Package. 


C. Membership Committee 


 No specific report. 







Page 3 of 4 


D. Finance Committee 


See Action Item A and B.  The 2008 Budget Overview and Summary were distributed with 
the October Board package.  2008 Budget notebooks were distributed at the Board meeting. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


The Committee discussed ongoing outreach to the Lake Tapps Community and the Cities of 
Auburn, Bonney Lake and Sumner.  A series of meetings with State Legislators has begun 
to discuss Cascade’s legislative priorities for the 2008 session. 


 
GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
October Board package. 


 
NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:55 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Resolutions, Minutes and checks. 
 
NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


November 14, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
Rosemarie Ives, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Stanley Stone, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
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Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 
Others Present: 


John Beaman 
Alison Bennett 
Pat Brodin 
Kathy Brown 
Dick Dorsett 
Dave Draper 
Joel Gordon 
Daryl Grigsby 
Calvin Hoggard 
Harold Taniguchi 
Theresa Jennings 
Sarah Langton 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
Sheldon Lynne 
Ralph Mason 
Gwenn Maxfield 
Dan McDonald 
Joyce Nichols 
Paulette Norman 
Ed Oberg 
Dan Olsen 
Mike Ruark 
Betty Spieth 
Scott Thomasson 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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SPECIAL MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


CASCADE’S OFFICE 


 SEPTEMBER 17, 2007 


 


 


 
At 10:00 AM the Chair called the special meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 


Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the City of 


Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway Water 
and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.  


 


 EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 10:25 AM Grant Degginger, Chair, announced an Executive Session to last approximately 90 


minutes to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement 


discussions. 


The Executive Session concluded at 11:40 AM. 
 


ACTION ITEMS 


A motion to direct the Chair and Vice Chair to meet with Puget Sound Energy and proceed with 
negotiations of the Lake Tapps Asset Purchase Agreement in accordance with the direction 


provided during the Executive Session was made by Lloyd Warren, seconded by Mary-Alyce 


Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 AM.   


 
ATTENDANCE 


 


Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 


David Knight, Covington Water District 


Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 


Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 


Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 


Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 


Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 


Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 


Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
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Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 
Joel Gordon 


Erin Leonhart 


Ron Little 


Sheldon Lynne 
Gwenn Maxfield 


Mike Ruark 


Scott Thomasson 
 


 


APPROVED BY: 
 


________________________________ 


Grant Degginger, Chair  


 
________________________________ 


Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


JULY 25, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:40 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, announced an Executive Session to last approximately 1 
hour to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement 
discussions. 


 
REGULAR MEETING  


At 4:37 PM the Chair called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 
Members from the City of Bellevue, the City of Issaquah, the City of Kirkland, the City of 
Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway Water and Sewer District 
and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


 
CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on June 27, 2007  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Contract Amendment for Richard Kirkby 


Cascade currently has a consultant contract with Richard Kirkby, which provides a 
termination date of July 31, 2007 and a maximum compensation amount of $55,000.        
Mr. Kirkby has accomplished several assignments for Cascade over the past few years.    
He is currently working on obtaining pipeline franchises from King County and the City of 
Covington and managing portions of the King County regional water resource planning 
activities.  It is recommended that the contract term be extended so that the assigned tasks 
can be completed.  Mr. Kirkby has billed Cascade for approximately $22,000 through June 
30, 2007 which is below the contract total amount of $55,000. 


A motion to authorize the General Manager to execute an amendment to the consultant 
contract with Richard Kirkby, extending the term of the contract to December 31, 2007 was 
made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 
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B. Extension of Initial Option Term on the Ford Property 


Cascade entered into an Option Agreement with Danny and Diana Ford in November 2006.  
The agreement provided for an Initial Option Term of six months and two additional       
three-month extensions.  The Initial Options Term expires on August 15, 2007.  It is 
recommended that Cascade provide the required notice to exercise the option extension. 


A motion to authorize the General Manager to give the Exercise Notice and transfer $10,000 
to the GordonDerr Trust Account (formerly the Buck & Gordon Trust Account) to cover the 
required Option Payment was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by John Marchione and 
unanimously approved. 


 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


Following direction at the June 2007 Board Meeting, a Request for Qualifications for an 
Organizational Strategic Plan has been issued.  Responses were due August 3 and a 
recommendation will be made to the Board at the September Board Meeting.  Board 
Members were asked to volunteer for the Consultant Selection Committee.  Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh, Joe Forkner and Jim Haggerton volunteered. The RFQ and memorandum from Ed 
Oberg was included with the July Board package. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


No specific report. 


C. Membership Committee 


No specific report. 


D. Finance Committee 


The audited financial statements for the period ending December 31, 2006 are complete 
and were made available at the Meeting. 


A quarterly budget report was distributed at the meeting. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


The Public Affairs Strategy is nearly complete. 


The Summer 2007 e-Newsletter will be sent July 26. 
 
GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
July Board package. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:31 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 
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NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


August 22, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Joyce Clark, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 
Others Present: 


Pat Brodin 
Joyce Clark 
Joel Gordon 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
Dan McDonald 
Joyce Nichols 
Ed Oberg 
Dan Olsen 
Nav Otal 
Mike Ruark 
Betty Spieth 
Scott Thomasson 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 








No meeting of the Board of Directors of Cascade Water Alliance was held in August 2007, due 


to lack of a full quorum. 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


JUNE 27, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:33 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, announced an Executive Session to last approximately 1 
hour to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement 
discussions. 


 
REGULAR MEETING  


At 4:37 PM the Chair called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 
Members from the City of Bellevue, the City of Issaquah, the City of Kirkland, the City of 
Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway Water and Sewer District 
and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


 
CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on May 23, 2007  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


John Bell, Tribal Counsel representing the Puyallup Tribe of Indians (PTI) addressed the Board 
regarding settlement discussions with Cascade and Puget Sound Energy, and delays caused by 
Pierce County and Lake Tapps homeowners.  Mr. Bell presented suggestions for moving 
forward.  Following Mr. Bells remarks, Mr. Degginger expressed his appreciation for the 
cooperative approach PTI has shown.  A letter to Cascade from the Tribal Counsel dated June 
21, 2007 requesting attendance at Cascade’s Board Meeting was distributed with the June 
Board package. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Contract Extension for Gordon Thomas Honeywell Governmental Affairs 


Gordon Thomas Honeywell Governmental Affairs (GTH) provided governmental affairs 
consulting services during the 2007 State Legislative Session.  The current contract with 
GTH terminates on June 30, 2007.  Based on the performance of GTH during the 2007 
session, the Public Affairs Committee recommends amending the contract as described in 
the Proposal to Provide Governmental Affairs Services to Cascade which was included with 
the June Board package.  


A motion to authorize the General Manager to execute an amendment to the consultant 
contract with Gordon Thomas Honeywell Governmental Affairs was made by John 
Marchione, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved.  The amendment 
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will provide for: (i) extension of the termination date to December 31, 2007; (ii) increasing 
the monthly compensation amount from 3,000 to $3,500; and (iii) incorporating the scope of 
work requested by the Public Affairs Committee. 


B. Lake Tapps Water Quality Monitoring (Summer 2007) 


Cascade has participated in water quality monitoring of the White River and Lake Tapps.  
The draft Report of Examination requires certain water quality studies to be conducted as a 
condition of the proposed water right.  In the course of confidential settlement discussions 
with the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe (MIT), Cascade has received a proposal for monitoring 
water quality in Lake Tapps during the summer 2007.  The MIT has proposed to conduct 
monitoring at three sites in the Lake.  Samples would be collected six times (once in June, 
twice in July and August and once in September).  Cascade has approached the Puyallup 
Tribe of Indians to solicit interest in conducting a similar sampling program. 


A motion to authorize the General Manager to execute appropriate reimbursement 
agreements with the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe and the Puyallup Tribe of Indians for water 
quality monitoring in Lake Tapps during the period June through September 2007 was made 
by Lloyd Warren, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved with a 
maximum reimbursement of $35,000. 


C. Initiation of a consultant selection process for the development of an Organizational 
Strategic Plan 


Initiate a process to develop and adopt an Organizational Strategic Plan that will be used as 
a tool to enable the Cascade Board and General Manager to structure the organization to 
successfully meet future demands.  Specifically, through a Request for Qualifications 
process, select a consultant to conduct an assessment and make recommendations 
regarding 1) Cascade’s current organization, staffing, and consultant usage; and 2) future 
organization, staffing, and consultant needs to enable Cascade to assume operational 
responsibility for the Lake Tapps reservoir and to oversee Cascade’s capital construction 
program. 


Consideration of a Service Contract with Ed Oberg Consulting, LLC in an amount not to 
exceed $15,000 to manage the Organizational Strategic Plan process on behalf of the 
Board.  Ed Oberg will be responsible for 1) identification of qualified consultants; 2) 
development of a consultant selection process; 3) ongoing management of the consultant; 
4) liaison between the consultant and the Cascade Board, staff & Members; 5) issue 
resolution; and 5) ongoing progress reporting. 


A motion to proceed with a process that will enable the Board to select a consultant to 
develop an Organizational Strategic Plan and authorize execution of a Service Contract with 
Ed Oberg Consulting, LLC to manage the Organizational Strategic Plan process was made 
by Lloyd Warren, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


A schedule of alternatives for the RFQ selection was distributed at the meeting and 
explained by Ed Oberg.  It was the consensus of the Board to proceed with Alternative 2, 
which outlined a process to select a consultant at the September Board Meeting. 


 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


No specific report. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Planning Committee continued to work on finalization of Membership Audits. 
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An ordinance initiating the process to change the boundaries of the Skyway Coordinated 
Water System Plan to include all Cascade Members will be submitted to the King County 
Council.  If approved, this ordinance will begin the process of developing a CWSP for 
Cascade Members consistent with the MOU between the County and Cascade.  Council 
action is expected in September.   


C. Membership Committee 


No specific report. 


D. Finance Committee 


The Preliminary 2008 Budget has been developed and reviewed with Member staff and 
the Committee.   A memorandum and spreadsheet from Steve Call were distributed with 
the June Board package. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


Cascade has been invited to become a partner in sponsoring the 2008 Spring Garden 
Fair.  The Fair is an annual event that has been held in Bothell and is sponsored by the 
City of Bothell, the Northshore Utilities District and the Woodinville Water District.  The 
event has grown too large for its current venue.  If Cascade agrees to participate in the 
event, the location would be moved to a Cascade Member.  The estimated cost of 
Cascade’s participation is $7,000-$10,000.  This would be a new element in Cascade’s 
conservation education program, which is consistent with the long-range conservation 
goal and program.  A memorandum from Mike Brent was included with the June Board 
package.   


It was the consensus of the Board to become a partner in sponsoring the 2008 Spring 
Garden Fair and move the location to a Cascade Member. 


 


GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
June Board package. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 


 
NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


July 25, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
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ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Joyce Clark, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 
Others Present: 


John Bell 
Alison Bennett 
Pat Brodin 
Dick Dorsett 
Joel Gordon 
Jim Gross 
Sarah Langton 
Erin Leonhart 
Sheldon Lynne 
Joyce Nichols 
Ed Oberg 
Dan Olson 
Nav Otal 
Michele Percussi 
Dawn Reitan 
Mike Ruark 
Ed Schild 
Betty Spieth 
Kris Turschmid 
Scott Thomasson 
Denny Vidmar 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


JANUARY 24, 2007 


 


 


ROLL CALL  


At 3:30 PM Grant Degginger, Chair called the meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate 
Board Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the 
City of Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway 
Water and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on December 13, 2006  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Jim Haggerton, seconded by Mary-
Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Consideration of a contract amendment with PECI re. 2006 clothes washer rebate program 


Cascade received and processed 3,214 washer rebate applications in 2006.  The deadline 
for submitting applications for 2006 rebates was January 15, 2007.  Rebate applications 
totaling approximately $30,000 have been received since the 2006 funds allocated to the 
program (including the additional $50,000 approved by the Board in October 2006) were 
exhausted.  It is estimated that approximately $6,000 will remain unspent in the 2006 
Conservation Account.  It is recommended that the 2006 agreement with PECI be amended 
to cover all rebate applications submitted for 2006.  The funding for this amendment would 
come first from any remaining monies in the 2006 Conservation Account, with any additional 
monies required to be allocated from funds remaining in the 2006 Operating Fund. 


A motion to authorize the General Manager to execute a contract amendment with PECI 
increasing the amount available for 2006 washer rebate program by a maximum of $35,000 
was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


B. Service Agreement with Strategies 360, Inc. 


Cascade received Federal Governmental relations and public affairs consulting services 
from Strategies 360, Inc. in 2006.  The Public Affairs Committee recommends continuing to 
contract with Strategies 360 for similar services in 2007.  The Public Affairs Committee is 
developing specific action plans for activities to be conducted by Strategies 360.   


A motion to authorize the General Manager and the Chair of the Public Affairs Committee to 
complete development of specific action plans for Strategies 360 activities during 2007 was 
made by Joe Forkner, seconded by John Marchione and unanimously approved with the 
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stipulation that the Public Affairs Committee Chair will continue to monitor activities and 
progress of Strategies 360, Inc.  Once the action plans are complete, the General Manager 
is authorized to execute a Service Agreement with Strategies 360, Inc. for the period 
January 1, 2007 through December 31, 2007 with a billing rate of $20,000 monthly.  The 
monthly billing rate will be reviewed by the Public Affairs Committee in April 2007.  Based on 
the Committee’s assessment of activities through that date and anticipated activities for the 
remainder of the year, the Committee may recommend the monthly billing rate be adjusted 
to $12,500 for the remaining term of the agreement. 


C. Reimbursement Agreement with Puget Sound Energy, Inc. for ALTA Survey Work re.  Lake 
Tapps Acquisition 


The draft Asset Purchase Agreement calls for Puget Sound Energy, Inc. (PSE) to be 
responsible for all survey work necessary to create legal parcels to convey to Cascade. 
Cascade is responsible for any additional survey work required for Cascade to obtain ALTA 
extended coverage title insurance.  PSE’s contract with the surveyor is for a total of 
$460,000, of which $100,200 is for the Cascade ALTA work.  There may be some 
adjustment to the Cascade cost for additional work in the area of the Printz Basin backflow 
prevention structure to be constructed.  It is recommended that the General Manager and 
legal counsel provide the reimbursement agreement language to the Executive Committee 
for final approval when the remaining significant outstanding issues in the overall Lake 
Tapps agreement with PSE are resolved. 


A motion to authorize the Executive Committee to approve the execution by the General 
Manager of a Reimbursement Agreement with Puget Sound Energy, Inc. for ALTA Survey 
Work for the Lake Tapps acquisition was made by Lloyd Warren, seconded by Joe Forkner 
and unanimously approved. 


 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


No specific report. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Committee received a briefing from Real Estate Counsel on the status of the Lake 
Tapps due diligence investigations.  Real Estate Counsel summarized the due diligence 
activities for the Board during the Executive Session.   


C. Membership Committee 


 No specific report.   


D. Finance Committee 


The State Auditor’s Office held its exit conference with Cascade on January 10, 2007.  The 
audit covered 2003-2005.  In conjunction with the audit, Benson and McLaughlin reissued 
Cascade’s 2003-2005 Financial Statements implementing Governmental Accounting 
Standards Board Statement 34, which apply to state and local governments.  The State 
Auditor issued no findings, no management letter and made no recommendations.  The final 
report from the State Auditor is expected in February. 


In addition to the monthly treasurer’s report, the 4th Quarter 2006 preliminary report was 
included with the January the Board package. 
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E. Public Affairs Committee 


The Committee held a “mini-retreat” on December 21, 2006 to develop the 2007 Public 
Affairs Strategy.  The Committee is reviewing the results of the retreat and will distribute the 
strategy to the Board when it is complete. 


Legislation to amend the watershed management partnership provisions of the interlocal 
cooperation act has been drafted and reviewed with members of the Legislature and key 
legislative staff.  The proposal would allow a watershed management partnership composed 
entirely of public entities authorized to exercise the power of eminent domain to also 
exercise that power.  Proposed verbiage for the new section of House Bill 1561 was 
distributed at the January Board Meeting.   
 


GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


A group of Indian Tribes have challenged parts of the 2003 Municipal Water Law in King County 
Superior Court.  The challenge is similar to the one filed by a number of individuals and 
environmental groups.  Cascade’s motion to intervene was granted.  Details of this matter will 
be referred to the Executive Committee to make a recommendation for consideration at the 
February Board Meeting. 


Cascade’s Annual Meeting will be held in February as specified in the ByLaws, with the format 
of a regular Board Meeting.  Cascade has invited Governor Gregoire to speak at a luncheon in 
May. 


Cascade’s Annual Report will be available in March. 


Cascade’s Office move has been postponed to mid-March. 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
January Board package. 


 
NEW BUSINESS 


Grant Degginger announced that Joe Forkner has been appointed as Cascade’s Board Member 
representing the City of Issaquah, and John Rittenhouse was appointed as the new Alternate 
Board Member representing the City. 
 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:53 PM the Chair announced an Executive Session to last approximately 45 minutes to 
discuss the Due Diligence Process and real estate acquisition. 


The Executive Session was adjourned and the regular meeting reconvened at 4:25 PM. 
 
REGULAR MEETING 


In Executive Session, the Board reviewed the Due Diligence materials prepared by and under 
the direction of Buck and Gordon, LLP with respect to the purchase of Lake Tapps properties 
and assets (including the Municipal water rights and hydropower right).  Those Due Diligence 
materials are composed of written legal analysis and legal advice and written reports of findings, 
recommendations, and opinions developed during the Due Diligence process.  The Board’s 
review included a briefing by Joel Gordon of Buck and Gordon and by a special subcommittee 
delegated the responsibility of conducting an in depth review of the Due Diligence material. 
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With that background, it is the advice of special Legal Counsel, General Counsel and the 
General Manager that, given the current economic terms proposed by Cascade for the 
purchase, the Due Diligence process is complete. 


A motion to direct Cascade’s negotiating team to continue to pursue negotiations with Puget 
Sound Energy for the purchase of Lake Tapps and associated water rights, consistent with the 
terms and conditions previously authorized by the Board, without further Due Diligence 
investigation, and that, if and when the negotiating team is prepared to recommend a purchase 
agreement to the Board, it presents its recommendation to the Board at a regularly scheduled 
meeting for Board action on the recommendation taking into account the results of the Due 
Diligence investigation was made by Lloyd Warren, seconded by Joe Forkner and unanimously 
approved. 


Direction was given by the Board to proceed with pursuing a franchise agreement with the City 
of Covington and to proceed with acquisition of properties per the recommendation of Real 
Estate Counsel made during the Executive Session. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:30 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 


NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


February 28, 2007 


3:15 PM – Roundtable discussions and refreshments 
3:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway W&S District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
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Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 
Pat Brodin 
John Chelminiak 
Joel Gordon 
Mark Graham 
Sarah Langton 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
Sheldon Lynne 
Dan McDonald 
Dan Olson 
Mike Ruark 
Betty Spieth 
Scott Thomasson 
Kris Turschmid 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


APRIL 25, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:33 PM the Chair announced an Executive Session to last approximately 1 hour to consult 


with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement discussions. 


Mary-Alyce Burleigh left the meeting at 4:20, at which time Jim Lauinger represented the City of 
Kirkland. 


The Executive Session was adjourned and the regular meeting reconvened at 4:30 PM. 


 
ROLL CALL  


At 4:30 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or 


Alternate Board Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of 


Issaquah, the City of Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer 
District, Skyway Water and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a 


quorum.    


 
CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on March 28, 2007  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jon Ault 
and unanimously approved. 


 


PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 


ACTION ITEMS 


A. City of Tukwila assumption of a portion of WD 125 


The City of Tukwila is in the process of taking over a portion of the City currently served by 


WD 125.  This will increase the City’s service area by approximately 90 residential 


customers.  Water to supply these additional customers will come from an adjustment to the 
Cascade Block; therefore, no RCFC payments will be required for these additional 


customers.  Tukwila is requesting approval from Cascade to increase its service area so that 


the City can complete transfer arrangements with WD 125 and, with Cascade, determine 


appropriate adjustments to the Cascade Block.   


It was the consensus of the Board to approve the request from the City of Tukwila to 


increase its service area to include an area currently served by WD 125 and authorize the 


General Manager to determine the appropriate adjustment to the Cascade Block to provide 
supply for the additional customers. 
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B. City of Redmond temporary decommissioning of Well No. 3 


The City of Redmond is in the final design stage for replacement of its Well No. 3.  The 
schedule is for the existing well to be decommissioned in mid-September 2007.  The new 


well is scheduled to be operational by June 2008.  Redmond is requesting authorization for 


temporary reduction in its available Independent Supply during the construction period. 


It was the consensus of the Board to authorize a temporary reduction in the City of 
Redmond’s available Independent Supply during the reconstruction of Well No. 3. 


 


STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


The Executive Committee discussed matters related to the acquisition of Lake Tapps and 


associated water rights from Puget Sound Energy, Inc. as well as confidential settlement 
negotiations during its weekly conference calls.  These issues were addressed during the 


Executive Session. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Resource Planning Committee met on April 19.  The items discussed were: 


• Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline Final Environmental Impact Statement – The FEIS will be 


distributed on April 27.  The FEIS addresses the comments received on the Draft 


EIS.   


• WSDOT MOU/LOU re. SR 900 – These documents, which outline cooperative 


activities associated with the installation of the Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline in the SR 


900 right-of way through Issaquah and unincorporated King County, have been 
distributed previously.  Authorization for execution of these documents will be 


requested following the issuance of the FEIS on the Pipeline.   


• Issaquah Franchise Agreements – Discussions with the City of Issaquah are going 


well.   


• Conservation Goals – The Board received detailed material on the recommended 


water conservation goal (and associated programs and budget) at the March 


Meeting.  A summary of the material, including a description of the potential saving 
and cost of additional increments of conservation was included with the April Board 


package.  A Resolution to adopt the conservation goal will be prepared for the May 


Meeting and the consultant will be directed to begin completing the final conservation 


plan for review and approval. 


• Membership Audit Process/Schedule – The complete Membership Audit packages 


will be distributed for final review in May.  Approval and acceptance agreements will 


be prepared for action by the Board in June or July. 


• CWSP Process – King County is proposing to modify the boundaries of existing 


critical water supply service areas in order to establish a single area encompassing 


the service areas of all Cascade Members.  Cascade is supporting and participating 
in this planning activity, as provided for in the MOU with King County and the 


provisions of the TSP approval ordinance.  King County and Cascade are developing 


an ordinance to initiate the process and a scope for the planning activities, as well as 


discussing the process with the Department of Health. 


C. Membership Committee 


No specific report. 







Page 3 of 4 


D. Finance Committee 


Monthly and quarterly financial reports were included with the April Board package.  The 


preliminary 2008 Budget and Rates and Charges will be ready for presentation to the Board 


at the June Meeting. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


State House Bill 1561 did not pass.  A discussion ensued regarding next steps.   


The Committee met on April 19 and discussed planning for the annual celebration event, 


Cascade participation in other events in the region, and outreach activities associated with 
the Lake Tapps acquisition and State House Bill 1561. 


The 2006 Annual Report will be available in May.  


GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 


April Board package. 


 


NEW BUSINESS 


Based on discussion during the Executive Session, the Board provided the following direction: 
• Authorized the Executive Committee to continue development of a proposal to address 


recreational Lake level issues raised by the Lake Tapps Community and to present the 


proposal to the Community and Pierce County; and 


• Directed the General Manager to exercise the first option on the Ford property including 
the Extension Payment.  


 


ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 5:52 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 


 


NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


April 25, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
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ATTENDANCE 


 
Board Members Present: 


Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 


Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 


Lys Hornsby, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 


John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 


Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 


John Marchione, City of Redmond 


Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 


 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 


Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 


Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 


 


Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 


Pat Brodin 


Joel Gordon 


Jim Lauinger 
Erin Leonhart 


Ron Little 


Sheldon Lynne 
Dan Olson 


Mike Ruark 


Scott Thomasson 


 
APPROVED BY: 


 


________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  


 


________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


FEBRUARY 28, 2007 


 


 


ROLL CALL  


At 3:35 PM Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair called the meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate 
Board Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the 
City of Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway 
Water and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on January 24, 2007  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jim 
Haggerton and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


There were no action items for this meeting. 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


No specific report. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


Discussions have been initiated with King County regarding development of a Coordinated 
Water Supply Plan per the King County/Cascade Memorandum of Understanding and in 
accordance with the conditions of the County’s approval of the Cascade Transmission and 
Supply Plan.  The Committee will meet on this topic and provide a report to the Board. 


The Committee meeting on March 8 will feature a presentation from Dr. Richard Palmer of 
the University of Washington Climate Impacts Group.  Dr. Palmer is involved in the climate 
change assessment activities of the King County Regional Planning Process.  He will be 
discussing the assessment of the White River basin.  Cascade provided funding to include 
the White River in the work scope of the Planning Process. 


C. Membership Committee 


No specific report 


D. Finance Committee 


The Washington State Auditor issued their final Accountability Audit Report for 2003-2005.  
The results state, “The Alliance complied with state laws and regulations and its own 
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policies and procedures in the areas we examined.  Internal controls were adequate to 
safeguard public assets.”   


The Committee will review 2006 finances at the March meeting. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


House Bill 1561, amending the watershed management partnership provisions of the 
Interlocal Cooperation Act had a hearing before the House Judiciary Committee on February 
2.  Lloyd Warren and Michael Gagliardo represented Cascade at the hearing.  A number of 
groups expressed concerns about the bill and an amendment developed to address the 
concerns raised.  HB 1561 unanimously passed the Judiciary Committee on February 14.  
The bill then moved to the House Rules Committee prior to going to the House floor for a 
vote by the full House. 


Grant Degginger met with members of the State Congressional Delegation in Washington, 
DC on February 6 and 7.  The major item discussed was Cascade’s Environmental and 
Fishery Enhancement Initiative.  Cascade requested $3 million in FY 2008 under the 
account for the Environmental Protection Agency’s State and Tribal Assistance Grant 
program, to be used initially to prioritize all the habitat restoration projects identified by the 
various stakeholders in the White/Puyallup Basin and to begin work on the highest priority 
projects.  The prioritization and success of initial projects will establish the need for future 
funding requests.  Cascade is soliciting support for these activities from other groups 
interested in the basin.  Mr. Degginger also discussed Federal funding for construction of 
the Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline and US Army Corps of Engineers appropriations for Mud 
Mountain Dam.   


Cascade Land Conservency has requested sponsorship of 2 tables at their 12th Annual 
Conservation Award Breakfast scheduled on May 15.  A motion to approve the request was 
made by John Marchione, seconded by Jim Haggerton and unanimously approved. 


Cascade’s inaugural e-Newsletter was distributed on February 21. 
 


GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


The build-out of Cascade’s new office suite is proceeding on schedule for a move-in date of 
March 12.  Announcements of the move will be distributed. 


The lawsuits filed by the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe (with the City of Auburn as a Plantiff-
Intervenor) related to alleged violations of SEPA and the Public Water Supply Coordination Act 
in connection with Cascade’s January 2003 adoption of a Plan for Regional Water Supply and 
May 2003 adoption of a Resolution relating to acquisition of Lake Tapps water rights and assets 
have been dismissed.  The lawsuit named Cascade, its individual Members and Puget as 
Defendants.  Dismissal was by joint request of all the parties, for the reason that it is now moot.  
Cascade has prepared its Transmission and Supply Plan that supersedes the Plan for Regional 
Water supply (and is subject of a separate suit filed by the MIT and Auburn) and the 2003 
Report of Examination has been remanded and a draft ROE was issued in September 2006. 
 
Member Audits are being finalized and a special meeting of the Finance and Resource Planning 
Committees will be held to review the Audits.  Member Audit Agreements are needed from each 
Member, authorized by their legislative bodies.  A Resolution for each Member’s Audit will be 
subject to Board approval at the March meeting.  The draft Resolution, Water Audit 
Methodology and draft Issue Paper were distributed at the February Board Meeting. 
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NEW BUSINESS 


Jim Haggerton noted that Tukwila was in the process of assuming a portion of the service area 
of Water District 125.  Specifics will be presented to the Resource Planning and Finance 
Committees prior to presentation to the Board. 


 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:55 PM the Chair announced an Executive Session to last approximately 40 minutes to 
discuss the Due Diligence Process and real estate acquisition. 


Grant Degginger joined the meeting at 4:15 PM and assumed the responsibilities of Chair. 


The Executive Session was adjourned and the regular meeting reconvened at 4:35 PM. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:35 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 


NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


March 28, 2007 


3:15 PM – Roundtable discussions and refreshments 
3:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway W&S District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 
Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 
Pat Brodin 
Joel Gordon 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
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Mike Ruark 
Betty Spieth 
Scott Thomasson 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


DECEMBER 19, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:35 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, called the meeting to order and announced an Executive 


Session to last approximately 30 minutes to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of 


property and confidential settlement discussions.  The Executive Session adjourned at 4:38 PM. 


 
REGULAR MEETING  


At 4:39 PM the Chair called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 


Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Kirkland, the City of 
Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway Water and Sewer District 


and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


 


CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held November 14, 2007 


C. Approval of the Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Mary-Alyce Burleigh, seconded by Jon 


Ault and unanimously approved. 
 


PUBLIC COMMENT 


Ron Little relayed a message from Rosemarie Ives who sent congratulations for the progress 
made and wanted to “remind everyone how we got here”.  


 


ACTION ITEMS 


A motion was made by John Marchione to consolidate Action Items A-M authorizing that the 


existing consultant service arrangements with Financial Consulting Solutions Group, Dashen 


and Musselman, Benson & McLaughlin, Richard Kirkby, Langton Spieth, Strategies 360, 


Gordon Thomas Honeywell, Inslee Best Doezie and Ryder, GordonDerr, Foster Pepper & 
Shefelman, Portland Energy Conservation Inc, HDR Engineering Inc and the General Manager 


through February 29, 2008 in order to provide time for the Board to more fully review consultant 


services required for 2008.  The motion was seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously 
approved. 


N. Resolution No. 2007-06; Approving Recurring Expenses for 2008 


Cascade has regular recurring expenses for items such as staff salaries and benefits, rent 
and bond payments.  The Resolution authorizes payment of specific recurring expenses 


through December 31, 2008, in amounts not to exceed those authorized in the Budget. 


A motion to adopt Resolution No. 2007-06 was made by Jim Haggerton, seconded by Mary-


Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 
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O.  City of Redmond Request for Rebate of New Water Surcharge Payment 


The City of Redmond has requested that New Water Surcharge payments made in 2005 be 
rebated back to the City as a credit against payments due in 2009.  A motion to table the 


motion was made by John Marchione, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously 


approved. 


 


STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


 Cascade is in the process of developing an Organizational Strategic Plan (OSP), with 
assistance from Moss Adams LLP.  The OSP will, among other things, addresses the 


continuing roles and responsibilities of the General Manager and other Cascade staff.  The 


recommendations from Moss Adams are expected during the first quarter of 2008.     


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Committee met on December 13 and discussed a request by the City of Redmond for 


rebate of New Water Surcharge Payments, Membership Audit issues and process, Regional 


Planning activities (including climate change) and the status of the King County pipeline 
franchise process. 


C. Membership Committee 


The Committee met on December 12 and directed staff to prepare a Membership Package 
which would contain, among other things, the Interlocal Contract, ByLaws, Audit 


Methodology and summary of applicable (current) Rates and Charges.  In addition, the 


Committee will be developing an outline of a wholesale contract for Board consideration and 
providing recommendations on a number of policy issues identified during the discussion.   


Mary-Alyce Burleigh reminded everyone that membership in the Committee is open, and 


encouraged Cascade personnel to volunteer.  


D. Finance Committee 


As part of its development of the Organizational Strategic Plan (OSP), Moss Adams LLP 


has assessed Cascade administrative procedures and suggested that Cascade consider 


separating audit preparation from bookkeeping and accounting services.  The OSP will also 
contain recommendations on the types of administrative activities to be performed “in-


house” or through consultants.     


E. Public Affairs Committee 


Committee Members met with the editorial boards of the Seattle Times and Tacoma News 
Tribune, completed initial meetings with Legislators in preparation for the 2008 session, and 


continue to work on developing outreach programs. 


As part of its development of the Organizational Strategic Plan (OSP), Moss Adams LLP will 
assess Cascade’s use of consultants and make recommendations consistent with 


implementation of the OSP.   


 
GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


No specific report. 


 


NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 
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ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:46 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 


 


NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


January 23, 2008 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 


 


ATTENDANCE 
 


Board Members Present: 


Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 


David Knight, Covington Water District 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 


Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 


John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 


Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 


Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 


Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 


Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 


Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 


Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 


Pat Brodin 
Joel Gordon 


Sarah Langton 


Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 


Sheldon Lynne 


Gwenn Maxfield 
Ed Oberg 


Mike Ruark 


Scott Thomasson 


 
APPROVED BY: 


 


________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  


 


________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


SEPTEMBER 26, 2007 


 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:45 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, announced an Executive Session to last approximately one 
hour to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of property and confidential settlement 
discussions. 


 
REGULAR MEETING  


At 4:32 PM the Chair called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 
Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the City of 
Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway Water 
and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


 
CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held July 25, 2007 and the Special Board 
Meeting held September 17, 2007 


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Resolution No. 2007-03, for the purpose of setting the Regional Capital Facilities Charge for 
the Year 2008 


The 2008 Budget proposes a 7.5% increase to the Regional Capital Facilities Charge 
(RCFC).  This increase is largely driven by increased construction costs associated with the 
new regional Tacoma Cascade Pipeline.  A detailed description of the increase was 
included with the September Board package.  The increase is recommended by the Finance 
Committee and will establish the 2008 RCFC at the amount of $5,674 per CERU beginning 
January 1, 2008.   


A motion to adopt Resolution No. 2007-03 was made by Jim Haggerton, seconded by Jon 
Ault and unanimously approved. 


B. Contract Amendment for FCS Group 


It is proposed that Cascade conduct an analysis of the existing CERU (Cascade Equivalent 
Residential Units) structure and determine if the current meter size and related flow factors 
are still good measures of RCFC capacity.  FCS Group has access to Member data from 
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either Cascade or independent work with all Members.  Member staff has reviewed the 
proposal and concur with having the analysis conducted.  


A motion authorizing the General Manager to amend the contract with FCS Group in the 
amount of $20,000 to conduct an analysis of the existing CERU structure and determine if 
the current meter size and related flow factor provide a reasonable relationship between key 
demand statistics and the application of RCFCs for capacity was made by Joe Forkner, 
seconded by Jon Ault and unanimously approved. 


C. Contract Amendment for HDR Engineering (Conservation Planning) 


HDR has provided conservation planning services since March 28, 2005 including 
developing the Conservation Potential Assessment, providing support to Cascade Members 
in implementing the Municipal Water Law Water Use Efficiency Requirements and drafting 
Cascade’s Conservation Plan.  The draft Conservation Plan is now complete and is being 
reviewed by staff, although the contract budget of $135,000 has been reached.  Assuming 
there are no significant changes to the existing document, additional costs for revisions, 
review and printing are estimated at $2,500 - $4,500.   The additional costs can be managed 
within the 2007 Conservation Program Budget. 


A motion authorizing the General Manager to execute an amendment to the consultant 
contract increasing the total compensation from $135,000 to $140,000 was made by Joe 
Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


D. Consideration of a Consultant Contract for HDR Engineering, Inc. for Final Design of the 
North Segment of the Tacoma-Cascade Pipeline 


The Regional Pipeline Team recommends the Board authorize the General Manager to 
negotiate and execute a contract with HDR Engineering, Inc. for Final Design of the North 
Segment of the Tacoma-Cascade Pipeline (TCP).  The Regional Pipeline Team has 
developed a scope of work, schedule and budget for the Final Design of the North Segment 
of the TCP with HDR Engineering, Inc.  The Final Design scope of work includes permit 
acquisition, franchise development, final design and bid assistance, with a maximum 
compensation amount not to exceed $2.47 Million and a termination date of December 31, 
2008. 


A motion authorizing the General Manager to execute a Consultant Contract with HDR 
Engineering, Inc for the period of October 1, 2007 through December 31, 2008 with a 
maximum compensation amount of $2.47 Million was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by 
Lloyd Warren and unanimously approved. 


E. Consideration of a Consultant Contract for MWH Americas, Inc. for Development of an 
Operations and Flow Allocation Plan associated with the Tacoma-Cascade Pipeline 


The Regional Pipeline Team recommends that Cascade execute a contract with MWH 
Americas, Inc. for an Operations and Flow Allocation Plan for the Tacoma-Cascade Pipeline 
(TCP).  The Regional Pipeline Team has developed a scope of work, schedule and budget 
for the Operations and Flow Allocation Plan for the TCP with MWH Americas, Inc.  The 
scope of work includes development of operations and control strategies, supply strategies 
and hydraulic and water quality modeling, with a maximum compensation amount not to 
exceed $438,000 and a termination date of December 31, 2008. 


A motion authorizing the General Manager to execute a Consultant Contract with MWH 
Americas, Inc. for the period of August 23, 2007 through December 31, 2008 with a 
maximum compensation amount of $438,000 was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Lloyd 
Warren and unanimously approved. 
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F.  At the June 26 meeting, the Board authorized initiation of the Organizational Strategic Plan 
(OSP) consultant selection process.  A Request for Qualifications was advertised and 11 
consultant firms submitted proposals.  Following interviews and discussions with the 
Selection Committee, a recommendation was made to execute a contract with Moss Adams 
LLP for development of the OSP.  A memorandum from Ed Oberg regarding the OSP and 
proposed Contract Amendment was included with the September Board package. 


 The following motions were made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Jim Haggerton and 
unanimously approved: 


1. Authorize the General Manager to execute a contract with Moss Adams LLP for  
Consulting Services for the development of an Organizational Strategic Plan in an 
amount not to exceed $90,000; and 


2. Authorize the General Manager to amend the existing contract with Ed Oberg 
Consulting, LLC for management of the Organizational Strategic Planning process from 
$15,000 to an amount not to exceed $35,000 and extend the contract term to March 31, 
2008. 


G. Based on the discussion in Executive Session, Lloyd Warren moved that the Cascade 
Negotiating Team prepare final drafts of the Asset Purchase Agreement and Asset 
Operating Agreement with Puget Sound Energy, Inc. and present the recommended 
agreements to the Board for consideration.  The motion was seconded by Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh and approved unanimously. 


 The Chair also directed the Negotiating Team to prepare an outline of a process to provide 
for review of the final draft agreements by Members’ Legislative Bodies and attorneys.  


It was noted that all contracts approved today are within Cascade’s budget. 


 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


 King County has requested time at the October Meeting to address the Board regarding the 
Franchise Agreement. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Committee met on September 13.  The following items were discussed: 


• Status of Membership Audits – Several outstanding issues were discussed and 
assigned to staff to develop and resolve by year end. 


• HDR Engineering Inc. and MWH Americas Inc. Contracts – See Action Items. 


• Design of Re-Chlorination Facility – Staff was asked to prepare an RFP for Design of 
the Tacoma-Cascade Pipeline Re-Chlorination Facility.  The selection of a design 
firm is anticipated in November 2007. 


• Communication Conduit – Staff provided a briefing on the preliminary 
recommendation by the consultant team to install communication conduit (for fiber) 
as part of the TCP construction.  Additional work must be done to fully evaluate this 
alternative.  The final recommendation will be brought back to the Committee. 


• Pre-Purchase of Potable Mainline Valves – Staff provided a timeline for purchase of 
the mainline valves.  It is anticipated that the Board will be asked to consider 
authorizing the advertising of the mainline valves in October 2007 and pre-purchase 
of the valves by year end.  
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C. Membership Committee 


 No specific report. 


D. Finance Committee 


The Committee reviewed the draft 2008 operating and capital budget for Cascade.  A 
memorandum summarizing budget highlights was included with the September Board 
package.  Member charges will increase next year 9.5%, which is consistent with previous 
estimates.  RCFC revenues are expected to decline by 47% due to the redemption of credits 
by some Members and a decline in new connections.  The budget and Member rates for 
2008 will be presented for final adoption at the October meeting. 


See Action Items for the Committee’s recommendation regarding the 2008 RCFC charge. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


The Committee provided direction to staff and consultants to proceed with contacts with 
state legislators, the Governor, members of the Congressional delegation, tribes and others 
regarding the status of Cascade’s efforts to successfully conclude negotiations with Puget 
Sound Energy for the purchase of Lake Tapps and to reiterate our tentative agreements with 
the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe and the Puyallup Tribe of Indians regarding stream flows and 
other resource enhancement measures.  Cascade will continue to work with Pierce County 
and the Lake Tapps Community on future lake management strategies. 


 
GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


Cascade is providing staff support to the Source Exchange Work Group of the King County 
Planning Process.  The Work Group is completing its work and getting ready to prepare its 
report.  Rick Kirby has requested consultant assistance to prepare the report.  An agreement 
has been reached with HDR to make Andrew Graham available to provide this assistance.  
Compensation for this work will not exceed $5,000. 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
September Board package. 


 
NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 PM.   


Board Members signed the approved Resolution, Minutes and checks. 
 
NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


October 24, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 
4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
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ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Stanley Stone, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Joyce Clark, Skyway Water & Sewer District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 
Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 
Joyce Clark 
Joel Gordon 
Daryl Grigsby 
Tom Krippaehne 
Sarah Langton 
Ron Little 
Sheldon Lynne 
Gwenn Maxfield 
Joyce Nichols 
Ed Oberg 
Dan Olsen 
Dawn Reitan 
Christy Sanders-Meena 
Betty Spieth 
Scott Thomasson 
 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


MARCH 28, 2007 


 


 


ROLL CALL  


At 3:33 PM Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair called the meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate 
Board Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the 
City of Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District, Skyway 
Water and Sewer District and the City of Tukwila were present, constituting a quorum.    


Grant Degginger joined the meeting at 3:40 PM and assumed the responsibilities of Chair. 


CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held on February 28, 2007  


C. Approval of the revised Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by Mary-Alyce 
Burleigh and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 


There were no action items for this meeting. 
 
STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


The Executive Committee discussed matters related to acquisition of Lake Tapps and 
associated water rights from Puget Sound Energy, Inc., as well as confidential settlement 
negotiations during its weekly conference calls and a meeting on March 15.  These issues 
were discussed during the Executive Session. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


Climate Change 


The Resource Planning Committee’s regular meeting on March 8 featured a presentation 
from Dr. Richard Palmer of the University of Washington’s Climate Impacts Group.             
Dr. Palmer is leading the technical climate change assessment being conducted through the 
King County regional water resource planning process.  Cascade contributed funding to 
expand this effort to include the White River Basin.  Dr. Palmer provided an update on the 
work in the White River Basin. 


Membership Audits 


At a special meeting on March 22, the Committee met jointly with the Finance Committee to 
review the Membership Audits prepared for each Member.  The Audits establish the 
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conditions of service for each Member as well as conditions related to Independent Supply, 
including production requirements and RCFC Credits.  The Audit Methodology has been 
distributed to the Board.  Complete Audits will be presented to the Board and each Member 
in April.  Following final review, the Board will be requested to consider adopting the Audit 
Methodology and authorizing execution of an Audit Acceptance Agreement with each 
Member. 


Source Exchange 


A second special meeting of the Committee was held on March 28 to discuss issues related 
to source exchange programs arising from the King County regional water resource 
planning process and future planning activities with King County. 


Conservation 


The Conservation Work Group, with input from the Member Staff Committee, has developed 
a draft long-range conservation program with the following elements (details were included 
in the 2006 Conservation Program Summary and Summary of Recommended 2008-2013 
Cascade Conservation Program documents which were included with the March Board 
package.  A draft Conservation Plan Summary was distributed at the March Board Meeting): 


• A time frame of 2008 – 2013  


• An annual budget of approximately $600,000 adjusted annually for inflation  


• An annual and peak season savings goal of 1 mgd and 1.45 mgd, respectively, at full 
implementation  


• A determination of 13 primary conservation measures to pursue to achieve the 
savings goal  


• A breakdown of participation, cost, and savings for each Member  


The conservation plan will provide compliance with the water use efficiency rule for Cascade 
Members and is consistent with the Interlocal Contract and the Cascade Conservation 
Policies. If there is consensus of the Board, a resolution adopting the conservation goals will 
be prepared for consideration at the April Meeting and Cascade will proceed with additional 
conservation planning activities. 


C. Membership Committee 


No specific report. 


D. Finance Committee 


The Finance Committee met jointly with the Planning Committee (see Planning Committee 
report).   


The Director of Finance distributed the preliminary 2006 year-end financial summary to the 
Committee.  The annual independent audit is scheduled for April. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


HB 1561 passed the House on March 7 by a vote of 75 to 21.  The Senate Judiciary 
Committee held a hearing on the bill on March 21.  Mary-Alyce Burleigh and Hugh Spitzer 
represented Cascade at the hearing.  A series of meetings and conference calls were held 
to address concerns raised by Committee Members and staff.  The Chair sent a letter to the 
Committee addressing a concern raised by the City of Auburn. 


The Committee continues to plan for Cascade’s annual celebration event in May, including 
preparation of the 2006 annual report.  Several letters have been sent to the Federal 
Delegation supporting the proposed Environmental Enhancement Initiative.   
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GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


Cascade has moved into the new office.  Notices have been sent with the new address.  Phone 
numbers will remain the same. 


The monthly Conservation Activities Report and Demand Summary were distributed with the 
March Board package. 


The General Manager and General Counsel reported on the status of actions challenging 
provisions of the Municipal Water Law (to which Cascade is a Defendant-Intervener).  It was the 
consensus of the Board to expand Cascade’s retention of Foster Pepper LLC to include 
representation in this case. 


 
NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 4:00 PM the Chair announced an Executive Session to last approximately 40 minutes to 
consult with counsel regarding acquisition of property and discuss the Due Diligence Process 
and real estate acquisition. 


The Executive Session was adjourned and the regular meeting reconvened at 4:35 PM. 
 
ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:40 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 
 
NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


April 25, 2007 


3:15 PM – Roundtable discussions and refreshments 
3:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 
ATTENDANCE 
 
Board Members Present: 
Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 
Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 
Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 
John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 
Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 
John Marchione, City of Redmond 
Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Stanley Stone, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Jim Haggerton, City of Tukwila 
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Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 
Steven Call, Director of Finance 
Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 
Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 
 
Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 
Pat Brodin 
Joel Gordon 
Sarah Langton 
Erin Leonhart 
Ron Little 
Sheldon Lynne 
Dan Olson 
Mike Ruark 
Betty Spieth 
Scott Thomasson 
 
APPROVED BY: 
 
________________________________ 
Grant Degginger, Chair  
 
________________________________ 
Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 
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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


MINUTES 


BELLEVUE CITY HALL 


NOVEMBER 14, 2007 


 


EXECUTIVE SESSION 


At 3:30 PM Grant Degginger, Chair, called the meeting to order and announced an Executive 
Session to last approximately 30 minutes to consult with counsel regarding acquisition of 


property and confidential settlement discussions.  The Executive Session adjourned at 4:25 PM. 


 


REGULAR MEETING  


At 4:25 PM the Chair called the regular meeting to order.   Board Members or Alternate Board 


Members from the City of Bellevue, Covington Water District, the City of Issaquah, the City of 


Kirkland, the City of Redmond, Sammamish Plateau Water and Sewer District and Skyway 
Water and Sewer District were present, constituting a quorum.    


 


CONSENT ITEMS   


A. Approval of Agenda  


B. Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting held October 24, 2007 


C. Approval of the Treasurer’s Report  


A motion to approve the consent items was made by Joe Forkner, seconded by John 


Marchione and unanimously approved. 


 
PUBLIC COMMENT 


No members of the public in attendance commented. 


 
ACTION ITEMS 


A. Service Agreement Amendment for Dan Silver 


Cascade is administering a Service Agreement with Dan Silver, for management of the King 
County Regional Water Resource Planning Process.  The Executive Committee of the 


Process (including Lloyd Warren) met last week and decided that the process should 


continue until all of the committees complete their work.  Most committees have or will 


complete their work in December 2007; however, the two Water Suppliers Forum-related 
committees on Supply and Demand are not projected to complete their work until late 


summer/early fall 2008. 


The current Service Agreement expires December 31, 2007.  It is proposed that the 
termination date be extended until December 31, 2008.  Unless something unexpected 


happens, there should be sufficient funds in the current agreement to complete the work.  


Cascade, King County, Seattle Public Utilities and the State Department of Ecology provide 
funding for this effort. 


A motion to authorize the General Manager to execute a Service Agreement Amendment 


with Dan Silver, extending the termination date to December 31, 2008 was made by Joe 


Forkner, seconded by John Marchione and unanimously approved. 
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STANDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS 


A. Executive Committee 


 Grant Degginger and the General Manager met with the Mayors of Auburn, Bonney Lake 


and Sumner on October 23, 2007.  A letter from the three Mayors was received on October 


26 and was included with the November Board package.  A letter in response was reviewed 


at the meeting.  It was the consensus of the Board to send the response letter in 
substantially the same form as presented at the meeting.  All Board Members present 


signed the letter. 


B. Resource Planning Committee 


The Planning Committee continued to work on resolving outstanding issues related to the 


Membership Audits, including the issue of Independent Supply production requirements and 


points of delivery.  The Committee also discussed issues arising from the King County and 
City of Covington franchise processes and the status of the King County water resource 


planning process.   


A representative of the Eastside Public Agencies Fiber Consortium presented potential 


opportunities for installing fiber optic conduit along the Tacoma/Cascade Pipeline. 
Information on the Consortium was included with the November Board package.  It was the 


consensus of the Board that Cascade will work with the Eastside Public Agencies Fiber 


Consortium to assess the potential of installing fiber optics conduit along the 
Tacoma/Cascade Cascade Pipeline. 


Steve Call reported that discussions with King County regarding the Tacoma-Cascade 


Pipeline franchise were going well and a draft agreement is expected next week.  The 
County appears to be abiding by their commitment to separate the franchise from permit 


issues and to support a phased approach to permit approvals. The Board authorized the 


Executive Committee to work with staff in order to have decisions made by December. 
 


C. Membership Committee 


The Committee will be scheduling a meeting in December.   


D. Finance Committee 


No specific report. 


E. Public Affairs Committee 


The Committee worked on developing materials and strategies related to Cascade’s 2008 


legislative agenda and preparing for the finalization of the Lake Tapps transaction. 
 


GENERAL MANAGERS REPORT 


A letter from the City of Buckley to Puget Sound Energy and Cascade regarding proposed terms 


updating the 1903 agreement between Buckley and the power company will be emailed to the 
Board. 


 


NEW BUSINESS 


There was no new business for this meeting. 


 


ADJOURN 


The meeting was adjourned at 4:45 PM.   


Board Members signed approved Minutes and checks. 
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NEXT MEETING DATE 


The next regular meeting will be held: 


November 14, 2007 


3:30 PM – Executive Session 


4:30 PM – Meeting of Cascade Water Alliance Board of Directors 
 


ATTENDANCE 


 
Board Members Present: 


Grant Degginger, City of Bellevue 


Don Davidson, City of Bellevue 
David Knight, Covington Water District 


Joe Forkner, City of Issaquah 


John Rittenhouse, City of Issaquah 


Mary-Alyce Burleigh, City of Kirkland 
Jim Lauinger, City of Kirkland 


John Marchione, City of Redmond 


Lloyd Warren, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 
Steve Stevlingson, Sammamish Plateau W&S District 


Jon Ault, Skyway Water & Sewer District 


 


Staff Present: 


Michael Gagliardo, General Manager 


Steven Call, Director of Finance 


Dennis Fields, Engineering Projects Manager 
Mike Brent, Water Resources Manager 


Pamela Higbee, Office Manager 


 
Others Present: 


Alison Bennett 


Pat Brodin 


Joel Gordon 
Erin Leonhart 


Ron Little 


Sheldon Lynne 
Ralph Mason 


Joyce Nichols 


Nav Otal 
Mike Ruark 


Eric Sorenson 


Betty Spieth 


Scott Thomasson 
 


APPROVED BY: 


 
________________________________ 


Grant Degginger, Chair  


 
________________________________ 


Lloyd Warren, Vice Chair 





